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Thursday, 10 June 2010

(9.30 am)

THE CHAIRMAN: Good morning, ladies and gentlemen.

Mr Elias.

MR ELIAS: Good morning, Sir. May 1 call Robin Brims,
General Brims, please?

THE CHAIRMAN: Yes. General, if you could remain standing
for the moment and 1 will ask that you be sworn.

ROBIN VAUGHAN BRIMS (sworn)

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you, General. Do sit down. As with
other senior officers, 1 don"t really need to ask them
to speak up because you all seem to be able to make
yourselves heard, but if you would speak into the
microphone, that would help.

Yes.
Questions by MR ELIAS

MR ELIAS: Would you give the Inquiry your full name,

please?

Robin Vaughan Brims.

General Brims, 1 think you joined the army in 1970.

Yes, sir.

You retired in October 20077

Yes.

le) > O > QO >

Would you have a look, please, at a folder which should

be to your right hand and to a statement within it
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which, at the last page -- that is our BMI07407 --
should have your signature above the date of 5 March
2010.

Yes.

Would you confirm to the Inquiry that, when you signed
that statement, you did so attesting that the contents
of 1t were true to the best of your knowledge and
belief?

Yes.

Thank you very much. You can put that aside.

Everyone has had an opportunity, General, of reading
that statement. As 1 think you know, the statement
itself forms part of the evidence to this Inquiry, and
I propose to ask you questions that may expand upon
parts of it, but by no means go to every aspect.

May 1 begin, please, by asking you a little about
your career history. You set it out iIn your statement.
As you have told us, you joined the army in 1970 and
were then commissioned into the light infantry. After
Staff College you were appointed chief of staff
8 Infantry Brigade. That was in the mid to late 1980s.

You served in Germany and in Northern lIreland before
promotion to lieutenant colonel. Then you commanded the
3rd Battalion The Light Infantry between 1989 and 1991

in Germany and in lIreland.
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You had a staff posting as a colonel in the Ministry
of Defence; chief of staff, Headquarters Northern
Ireland 1997/1998; promoted to major general in January
of 2000; commanded the Multinational Division
(South-West) in Bosnia, before assuming command of
1 (UK) Armoured Division in November 2000.

Of course, it is in the role of general officer
commanding 1 Div which this Inquiry is particularly
concerned to ask you about. You deployed to lrag on
Op Telic 1 in early 2003 until mid-May of 2003, when you
relinquished that post, to become deputy chief of joint
operations -- ops -- at PJHQ in Northwood, a post you
held, I think, until 2005 and, as you told us, you
retired from that post in 2007.

So you had two roles effectively with which this
Inquiry is particularly concerned: GOC 1 Div in the
early part of 2003. 1 think you tell us in your
statement that you think you left lrag on either
14 or 15 May.

Yes, sir.

And you handed over to Peter Wall?

Yes sir.

I want to ask you just a little, please, about, firstly,
your responsibility for training of soldiers under your

command as GOC. You tell us iIn your statement that, as
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far as you were aware, prior to Op Telic 1, 1 Div
soldiers were not told specifically that they could not
and should not subject prisoners to one or more of the
five techniques. That is correct, is it?

That®s correct.

But you go on to tell the Inquiry in your statement that
the view you took was that this was a matter of common
sense because their training would have taught them
about the Geneva Conventions, about the law of armed
conflict, and you would have expected them to understand
the difference, as you put it, between right and wrong.
Yes, sir.

It follows from that, does it, General, that your view
about the five techniques was that they were plainly
wrong?

Correct.

And unlawful?

Correct.

The five techniques did not, did they -- in the terms in
which we have been using it -- include hooding?

I"m not sure | understand that question.

Were you including hooding as a technique which was
unlawful and should not be used?

IT you are using hooding in an inhumane way, it is

clearly unlawful. |1 have always thought that. If it is
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being used as a temporary and, in the circumstances,
only readily available method of depriving somebody of
sight for security purposes, then it wouldn®"t -- that in
itself would not be inhumane. But the -- because
earlier on you said to me that the five techniques, that
they are inhumane because they are inhumane treatment,
as | understood it -- they were -- that was the basis of
them not being allowed.

So just to examine that, if we can stay with the
question of hooding for a moment and deal with it now,
since you raise it in this way, you didn"t regard
hooding per se as inhumane?

When 1 First saw it, it looked wrong to me as a matter
of operational policy.

That is at Unm Qasr?

Yes.

We will come back to that, if I may, in just a little
more detail. But just taking matters generally, did you
regard hooding as inhumane?

It depends on the circumstances of hooding. 1 think
hooding becomes a -- it can conjure up more than -- in
different people®s minds. |If it is purely to blindfold
somebody, I don®t think it is inhumane. 1If it is being
used in any way stressfully, then it is inhumane, and

1 would draw that distinction.
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I understand. 1 suppose one of the difficulties is that
it may be, in any individual case, difficult to
ascertain whether the fact that a bag is over the head
of a man for minutes or perhaps hours is in fact
stresstul for that individual.

Well, I think if it is for hours, then it is not -- it
has gone beyond the security point, | think.

So i1s this how you would put it -- you will not accept
it simply because I put it this way -- that, if you
like, operational security reasons would trump any
question of humane treatment for a period of time,
albeit a short period of time?

No. [Inhumanity would always trump —-- inhumanity is
wrong.

But you do not say, do you, that hooding in itself is
inhuman?

In the circumstances of which I have described, if it is
not inhumane, it is not inhumane.

That s perhaps what is troubling me in asking you the
questions because does not that imply that, whilst
hooding may always be inhumane, there may be reason for
doing it?

I don"t agree with the first bit, that hooding is always
inhumane, so I can"t go on to the next bit of your

question.
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All right. Maybe we will come back to that in another
way in due course.

You go on to tell the Inquiry in your statement that
the possibility that soldiers might assault or abuse
prisoners in custody simply did not seem an issue. Does
that mean, General, that, as GOC, that wasn"t a matter
that, as it were, entered your mind?

1 believe that soldiers know the difference between
right and wrong and 1 trust soldiers and 1 know that
they have had the training given to them that reinforces
that. And further and in my directive at the start of
this campaign, in the planning for and then the
invasion, | had set out in that that we needed to do
this as decently and as elegantly as possible. Our
argument was not with the Iraqi armed forces. In that
context | believe that the soldiers knew what they were
trying to do and I believe they knew the context of what
was right and wrong in these circumstances.

That neatly leads me to your directive, which 1 was
going to take you to at this point. But we could agree,
could we, the expectation that soldiers will -- to
paraphrase it -- do the decent thing and the lawful
thing, the expectation may be one thing, the directive
and guidance that is required to ensure that may be

another?
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You need to give directions to ensure that people
understand what they are trying to do, and in a large
organisation you expect subordinates at the various
levels to provide the necessary supervision in the
execution of the various activities that go on.

So your mission statement -- may | call it that -- we
find at MOD054392. GOC directive 1, issued on

3 February 2003. This is in essence, isn"t it, your

mission statement and your message as to how matters are

to be dealt with?

Yes.

I am not going to take you through it all, General, but

may we go perhaps to the parts that are relevant to this

Inquiry anyway? Over two pages to page 3 of the

document, under the heading ''Conduct of operations' and

down to paragraph 19 and to letter (b):

"We only win on successful implementation of
phase IV. See paragraph 21."

Phase IV being what is sometimes called the
peace-keeping or stabilisation phases?
Yes.
And at paragraph 21:

"As we enter lraq ... everything behind us is
automatically in phase 1V."

Can 1 just take you to (a) and (b)?
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"(a) There must be no triumphalisms on achieving
phases 11/111. Indeed we must restore, foster, lraqi
dignity iIn our area of operation and work together as
far as possible to a achieve phase IV for their benefit.

"(b) We shall probably be the first coalition
forces to implement phase IV. We can set the pace. The
world media will be reporting our activities.”

I think that is all perfectly clear and I don"t need
to ask you further about its meaning. It is
straightforward, isn*"t it? But you did have a clear
understanding, General, did you, that the way in which
the lraqi people were treated in phase 1V, in the
stabilisation and peace-keeping phase, was going to be
a matter of interest, amongst others, to the media?

It was going to be of interest to everybody, including
the media.
Over the page, please, at 22:

"We shall increasingly be in the public eye. We
represent our country in the coalition and once battle
is joined will be the focus of our country"s media."

So going to the last sentence in that paragraph:

"The media®s Impression of us must be that
identified at paragraph 11, “professional, disciplined,
determined, quietly confident in our abilities and at

all times acting decently"."



Really that is to underline the evidence you have
been giving to the chairman today as to your intent --
Yes.

-- and the way the operation was to be carried through.

Can 1 take you, please, to the very last paragraph

on the next page, page 5, under (c) of your directive or
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mission statement, as | have been calling it:

"Let us insist on the highest standard of (self)

discipline from the moment of arrival in theatre. It

will be a significant force protection measure before we

are ordered to employ force, it will significantly

improve our sustainability (people and equipment) on

employment, and it is the primary antidote to fear.

Good discipline leads to trust, confidence and

camaraderie -- a virtuous circle. This iIs the state

from where we shall prevail."

So that, General, you would no doubt tell the

Inquiry was the tone, as i1t were, that you wished to

set --

Yes.

-- and the standards that you wished your soldiers to

maintain.

Yes.

At paragraph 20 of your statement to the Inquiry, please

at BMIO7387, just to underline,

10

I think, as you do in
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this statement, what that mission statement was about,
as it were, the last four lines of this paragraph:

"1 wanted to make clear that we did not have
an argument with the lraqi people, or with the
Iragi Army ... we were seeking to change the regime, and
to win the peace."

As you say over the page:

... we would try to minimise damage, and in
conducting ourselves, It was important that we should
treat people properly. The primary audience of
directive 1 was my immediate subordinates, including the
chief of staff, brigade commanders, and the commander of
the Queen®s Dragoon Guards ... but its message was to
filter down throughout 1 Div. It was designed to set
the tone for the invasion and subsequent occupation .._.."

You would have expected that message, would you, to
be sent down to the troops on the ground?

Yes.

Could 1 ask you then in that regard -- but also rather
more generally, because It is an issue that the Inquiry
needed to touch upon -- about the dissemination,
communication, cascading of orders.

Can we look, please, at paragraphs 28 and on of your

statement to the Inquiry where, under the heading

"Communication of orders'™, you say that:

11
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"There were a number of ways in which orders ...
might be communicated down the chain of command.™

They could be written orders or oral orders. |IFf
there were, General, an order given by you or on your
behalf which changed, for example, a standard operating
procedure of the soldier on the ground, it would be
desirable that such an order was given in writing,
wouldn®t i1t?
Not necessarily.
No, not necessarily. But it would be desirable that
such an order was given in writing, wouldn"t i1t?
I"m not sure that I can -- I am not sure | actually
understand. If it was changing a standard operating
procedure --
Yes.
-— 1 wouldn"t -- 1 mean the standard operating procedure
would be -- somebody would write that change to the
doctrine of the standard procedure, but the order
changing it I don"t think would be written.
Well, perhaps it is my fault. Let me just examine that.
I am not suggesting for one moment that if you, for
example, were to change the standard operating procedure
on the ground, that your order need necessarily itself
be in writing. But if the message was to be certain to

get through to those who had to operate it at the ground

12
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level, if you like, it would, iIn those circumstances, be
desirable, wouldn™"t it, that such an instruction was
cascaded at some point below you in writing?
At some point it might be, but during combat operations
most orders are disseminated orally and perhaps there
might be a catch-up later on because things are moving
pretty fast and changing pretty fast in combat
operations.
I was to ask you about that because 1 think the Inquiry
has heard not dissimilar evidence, if | may say so, from
other witnesses. There may be a difference in this
regard between the war-fighting phase and the
stabilisation or peace-keeping phase. The pace of
events, as it were, may dictate the geography. The fact
that the battle is moving, as it were --
Yes.
-—- may dictate that oral orders take the place where, in
other circumstances, written orders may be given. Would
that be right?
Yes.
So if we look, please, at what you say here:

"There were many situations [at paragraph 29] in
which 1 might give orders, but two important ones were
as follows:

(a) At the routine 1 Div group meetings, which took

13
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place twice a day, morning and evening, with my staff,

brigade commanders and their staff, orders would be

given orally by me, then disseminated over the radio or

written up later and sent down the chain of command."
Should we understand that it wouldn™t be, as it

were, your decision whether a particular order was in

fact cascaded in writing or orally?

Yes.

It would not be your decision. Whose decision would it

be?

The decision of how to cascade the orders would be the

chief of staff -- my chief of staff -- at divisional

headquarters. There would be -- there might be an

occasion -- if It was appropriate, | might say --

I might have said, "l want this order to be given in

a particular way". 1 don"t recall ever doing that

during Operation Telic, but in other operations 1 do

recall doing that.

You can envisage circumstances where you may think it

desirable so to do?

Yes. 1 have actually said how the order is to be given,

to make sure it has got there.

I follow. The second way in which you might give orders

you say are when you visited brigades or units, in which

case you might give an instruction directly then and

14
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there.

In your case would we understand the orders would
almost invariably, from you directly, as it were, be
given orally rather than in writing?

Yes.

As you go on to tell us in paragraph 30 -- what 1| think
you have already said in this regard anyway -- you would
rely on your chief of staff for all administrative
tasks, including to disseminate your orders.

"1 would not usually write anything myself ___"

But your directives, as you say, are an exception.

"1 Div FRAGOs would be among the things that the
chief of staff would manage on my behalf, though ..."

You would know of them and, what, frequently clear
them?

Yes.

In your time -- if I move on from that, then, please --
as GOC, were you ever aware of iIssues being raised,
questions being raised, about the way in which prisoners
were being handled?

Yes.

In what context, General?

When 1 visited the Prisoner of War Handling
Organisation, | saw a prisoner of war hooded --

I am going to come to that, if I may, in just a moment,

15
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the Umnm Qasr visit. Can | just leave that to one side?
Yes.

Apart from that, were any prisoner handling issues ever
brought to your attention?

No, not the actual handling of prisoners. The only
other prisoner issue was the provision of the force that
we needed prior to the operation.

I was just going to ask you a little about that. 1 will
take i1t very briefly, if I may. Could we have a look,
please, at MOD011434, from command legal to the GOC,

6 March 2003. This is a document from Colonel Mercer.
At paragraph 3:

"_.. manning and resources estimate for prisoners is
difficult to evaluate but, as your legal adviser, | am
professionally obliged to point out any legal risks that
you or the division may run in any area of military
operations and, in my opinion, the failure to find
additional manning and resources with regard to
prisoners of war now brings a real risk of potentially
violating international law ...'", and so on.

At 5:

"The reduction in MP brigades now puts a greatly
increased burden on the UK with regard to the evacuation
of prisoners of war and, given the limited resources

available, it is highly unlikely that the UK ... has

16
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taken "all suitable precautions®™ with regard to the
safety of prisoners during evacuation and may also
"unnecessarily expose prisoners ... to danger while
awaiting evacuation .._..""

I am going to pause there because that is obviously
a reference to evacuation from the battlefield, and we
see that in paragraph 6. |1 could take you, but I will
not -- 1 will simply refer to them -- to documents that
we find in —- if you will forgive me, 1 will just give
the reference to them.

IT we just look at the first page of a document at
MOD042896. It is dated 5 March, "assess rep', as it is
described. At paragraph 2, in the middle of the
paragraph, four lines in, there is the reference to the
possibility of significantly increased numbers of
prisoners of war.

At MOD042899, 9 March, now, of 2003, another assess
rep, "Key GOC issues'. You see that highlighted now on
the screen at the foot left. Then, over the page, under
paragraph 3, "PWHO"™, there is reference in the three
lines from the bottom to:

“"Transport for the [prisoner handling organisation]

remains critical and the policy of ... pooling
vehicles is unsatisfactory if evacuation from the

battlefield is to be in accordance with international

17
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legal obligations. The issue of [prisoner of war
handling organisation] manning remains "legal red® and
requires resolution."

I just raise those with you in a sense to dismiss
them because these were all what I might call
war-fighting phase concerns, weren"t they?

Yes.

The concerns of particularly having enough troops
available and prisoners handlers, if you like, available
to deal with what was then expected to be large numbers
of enemy prisoners of war taken in the battle phase.
Yes.

I am not suggesting that that was not important, but
perhaps not directly pertinent to matters that this
Inquiry is considering. Leaving that aside, that
question of resources and the question of the Umm Qasr
visit, which I am going to come to in a moment, were you
aware of any other prisoner handling issues?

No.

Were you ever made aware of any complaint made by the
ICRC?

I knew that the ICRC had visited and I was briefed that
they had some comments on how things were being done and
these were being addressed by the relevant staff.

Was that, do you recall, in relation to your visit to

18
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Umm Qasr or at about the same time or was this something
that was quite separate from that?

As 1 recall, it was quite separate and after my visit.
So, then, let"s deal with that now, then. You were told
that they had concerns, about what?

About the general way things were being done. There
were no particular points that 1 recall being raised.
There was nothing that alarmed me in their reports.
There seemed to be some procedural things that we needed
to put right and I got an oral brief and 1 was assured
that action was in hand to address the issues that had
been raised from the ICRC visit.

Do you recall -- and you will bear in mind the
strictures there are on naming some names, General --
who gave you the oral briefing on this?

No.

Do you recall whether the briefing of the ICRC concerns
involved any elements including hooding of prisoners?
No, 1 don"t.

Or the use of stress positions?

No.

Do you mean the briefing did not include those matters
or you just don"t remember?

I don"t remember a briefing that 1 received about ICRC

and -- connecting them to stress positions, no, | don"t.

19
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Or hooding?

Nor hooding.

But you can"t remember what the concerns were, can you?
No. They appeared to be not about stressful issues.
They seemed to be more about points of detail -- food,
that sort of -- type of food.

Moving on then, please, to your Umm Qasr visit. You
tell us in your statement that you think It was around
the end of March that you made your visit.

Yes.

The purpose of the visit?

I needed to go and visit many parts -- indeed all

parts -- of the division to see how they were getting
on, to satisfy myself that the operations were being
conducted properly and see for myself that our own
soldiers were managing in the circumstances that they
were finding themselves.

Do you recall who went with you on that visit?

All the visits | went on I had a fairly large number of
people accompanying me. 1 always had my military
assistants and I always had my close protection team.

I can®"t remember who visited with me on that day and

I saw a number of people whilst I was at the facility
including the commander of the Queen®s Dragoon Guards --

but he was based there anyway and | would expect to see

20
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him —- but I can®"t remember precisely who came with me.
Were you making this visit to Umm Qasr because of any
concerns about it or simply, as it were, as a routine
visit to see how things were going there?

I needed to go and see for myself how things were going.
I knew that we had not been able to set up the prisoner
of war facility until after we got into lrag and,
therefore, the timescale of building the facility and
receiving prisoners in was going to be challenging, to
say the least, and I wanted to make sure really the
logistics of it were in place.

So was this your first visit?

Yes.

Did you, in fact, make any other visits before you left
lraq?

Not that I recall.

So this was your only visit?

Yes.

You tell us iIn your statement that on this visit you saw
something that concerned you.

Yes.

What was that?

I saw an lragi prisoner of war being led across from one
tent to another and he had a sandbag over his head.

I was uncomfortable with this sight. 1 discussed it

21
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briefly with the commanders of the prisoner of war
handling organisation and said that 1 would review the
matter when | got back to my headquarters.

One prisoner?

As | recall, one prisoner.

When you discussed it with the commanders there and
then, as 1 understand it, were you given any explanation
as to why the prisoner was hooded?

I can®"t remember being given one because 1 don"t think
I asked for much of an explanation. It was fairly
obvious to me that it was to effectively blindfold the
prisoner as they were moving from (a) to (b) because
there were documents on evidence and it was quite clear
to me that the prisoner was not in any way stressed.
Why do you say that?

Because 1 could see. He was being led very properly in
his blindfold state -- in a perfectly humane way from A
to B.

But you couldn®"t see his head or face or eyes?

No.

So you assumed that the purpose was to blindfold him to
deprive him of sight --

I assumed that.

-— for the purpose that you have given?

Yes.

22
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If he had been blindfolded or, as we understand later
may have happened, blacked-out goggles had been used,
that would not have concerned you at all, would it?
Probably not.

So 1t was the use of the hood that troubled you?

Yes. It was the use of the sandbag, actually, that
troubled me.

And why?

Because it didn"t look very nice.

You tell us -- perhaps we should look at it -- at
paragraph 48 of your statement to this Inquiry:

"My immediate concern was that the hooding did not
fit the type of operation we were doing. As my
directive ... had indicated, treating lraqgis decently
and humanely (and being seen to do so) was of crucial

importance."

Should we understand then, General, that seeing this

Iragi prisoner with a sandbag you believed not to be
treating an lraqgi decently and humanely?

1 don"t believe that that particular prisoner of war at
that point was being treated inhumanely. If I had
thought that, I would have intervened, 1 think, on the
spot. | didn"t think he was being treated inhumanely,
but I didn"t think that it was the right thing to be

doing in this context.
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So putting it bluntly, your concern was more the
presentational one than anything else?

It was a matter of interpretation. Presentation to
anybody was an important part of what we were doing;
presentation to lragi soldiers, our soldiers and anybody
else.

So did you raise that with the commanders on the ground
at the time?

No. What 1 did was | heard -- we had a brief discussion
about it and I said I would go back to my headquarters
and take advice. That would be quite normal for me
because sometimes, in the immediacy of a situation, you
can give out an instruction which perhaps hasn®t taken
everything into account. So | wanted to get back to my
headquarters and consult a wider forum of people and
reflect on things myself.

And that*s what you did?

Yes.

Just before leaving Umm Qasr, then, did you see any
other prisoners hooded apart from the one?

I don"t recall that.

Did you see any prisoners in stress positions of any
kind?

No.

Or prisoners sitting on the ground, for example, with
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hands on heads out in the open?

No. | probably saw Iraqis in the squatting position --
that is with their posterior on their heels -- but

I don"t even know if they were prisoners of war. That
is a normal posture for people in that part of the world
and it is not a stress position. 1 understand that.

So that day you went back to divisional HQ, did you?
Yes.

Did you take advice on what you had seen?

Yes, 1 did.

From whom?

Principally commander legal at divisional level, but
also as I recall --

That would have been Colonel Mercer?

Yes. But as | also recall, there were other present --
people present. 1 think the chief of staff was there,

I think the divisional POLAD was there, possibly my
Foreign Office policy adviser, possibly the commander of
the military police and possibly the commander of the
divisional artillery, who was, in effect, my deputy.

As 1 recall this meeting, like so many meetings,
they weren™t necessarily a single meeting. Sometimes we
would have a discussion, people would go away, have
a further consultation and think about it and then

re-form. 1 can"t remember precisely how this happened,
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but that would be the sort of meeting it was.

So all those persons you have named may not all have
been present at the same time; is that what you are
saying?

Yes.

This might have been an ongoing discussion --

Yes, It was a bit of an ongoing discussion when 1 got
back.

IT you could tell us briefly, what was the nature of the
advice that you were seeking?

I wanted to know whether it was lawful to use a sandbag
in this way.

You wanted to know if it was lawful?

I wanted to know whether it was lawful. That was the
first question. Secondly, when |1 got the answer to
that, which was inconclusive, 1 then had a discussion
about whether this was operationally the right thing to
do and we concluded that it wasn"t, hence why 1 issued
the instruction that I did.

Which 1 will come to in a moment. Just taking those two
points then, you asked the question, "lIs hooding
lawful?", effectively.

Yes.

Was that because you had some doubt in your mind as to

whether it was?
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Yes.

Would that doubt have been brought about because, on
consideration, hooding under any circumstances may be
thought to be inhumane?

Yes.

So what was the advice that you received on that first
question? You say it was inconclusive.

I received advice from commander legal that -- as 1
recall it, he gave his own view that the use of sandbag
hooding was not legal, but that blindfolding was in
another way: goggles, for example. But I was also
briefed, again by commander legal, that there were
contrary legal opinions about this and there were
contrary opinions about which laws applied in the
circumstances we were in.

As I recall it, those were the legal opinions coming
from the legal adviser at the Prisoner of War Handling
Organisation and from the National Contingent
Headquarters.

So that®s why you say that the advice was inconclusive?
Yes.

Just to be clear about it, Colonel Mercer, you say, was
saying that it would be all right, legally, if you like,
to deprive a prisoner of sight for security purposes --

I think he said that, but 1 -- he certainly said hooding
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wasn"t legal in the way that it was, but | think, as I
recall, he said depriving of sight in a properly
controlled manner for the reasons stated would be okay.
But, to be fair to him, you can"t be certain about that,
can you?

I can"t be certain because | have taken so many
different legal advices on that issue since.

I understand. Can we just have a look, please --
because we may need to correct an impression that you
give in your statement in the light of your evidence --
at paragraph 49 please and over the page at BMI107395,
where, four lines in, General, you say this:

"As 1 recall, Lieutenant Colonel Mercer said that it
was legal to deprive a prisoner of vision for security
purposes, and that on the assumption that the hooding at
the facility had been to stop the prisoners seeing the
papers on the table while they were being moved, it
[hooding] was legal.™

He didn®t actually ever say that hooding was legal,
did he?

No, he didn"t, and 1 agree that, as written there,
actually that -- I think 1 have conflated two things.

I understand. 1 think we understand.

I accept that, because | think 1 have -- Colonel Mercer

was reporting to me both his own opinion and he was
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reporting to me what other lawyers were reporting from
other places and | have rather conflated that. 1 agree
that, as stated like that, it doesn"t record correctly
what Colonel Mercer, 1 think, said to me.

So there was this difference of view and debate --
There was.

-- about the legal question?

Yes.

On the second question, the presentational issue, if

I can put it that way in shorthand anyway, you had

a strong view about that anyway, did you?

Yes, because 1 didn"t think it fitted the type of
operation that we were trying to do, that we needed to
be acting decently at all times to lraqi soldiers -- all

Iragis. Our argument wasn"t with them, it was with the

regime, and I -- we had taken a lot of time and
trouble -- we, the coalition, had taken a lot of time
and trouble -- to make that distinction and we broadcast

and leafleted throughout February and March, before the
invasion, on that point.

Media photographs, for example, of hooded prisoners was
going to be adverse publicity to the hearts and minds
war which you wanted to win?

Correct. |If lraqis in Basra that 1 had not yet gone

into had seen pictures like that, they would be more
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likely to be hostile to us arriving.
And yet again -- 1 don"t want to labour the point,
General -- we come back, don"t we, then, to hoary
chestnut, if you like: if it was bad media publicity,
wasn"t It because it was plainly inhumane?
It could be interpreted like that, but | go back to the
original point and, as | said in my statement, at the
time I don"t think that the prisoner of war 1 saw was
being treated inhumanely. | thought he was being taken
from A to B and he had been deprived of his sight in the
manner with a sandbag over his head. | don"t think he
was being stressed. |1 don"t think -- in that incident,
that"s what 1 judged close up -- that he was being
treated inhumanely. As seen through a camera and then
as viewed in the middle of Basra, people might take
a different view.
Yes. 1 am going to come back to that point just
a little later on too. Can I move on then, please, to
what then happened? As a result of the
discussion/debate that you had with your staff and the
lawyers, you decided to issue an order.

Could we understand, please, what was the order that
you gave?
That we would stop using hooding in that manner.

When you say "stop using hooding in that manner™, what
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does that mean?

Stop using hooding.

Altogether?

Yes. Yes.

For all purposes?

Yes.

That was the intention of the order that you gave, was
it?

Yes.

Could your order, in the way that you gave it and in the
circumstances that you gave it, have been interpreted as
an order that was applicable only to what had happened
at the JFIT at Umm Qasr?

It could have been. Equally, the JFIT could have said
that as a joint asset they are not under my command and
therefore it doesn"t apply to them.

Well, that is another issue and I don"t want to --

Yes, so there are two ways it could have been.

I am really asking you about the circumstances in which
you gave the order, the terms in which you gave it, to
whom you gave it and whether it is possible, in those
circumstances, that your order may have been, as it
were, misinterpreted, arising as it did, as we
understand, from the detail of what you had seen at

Umm Qasr.
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It certainly arose from that. My intention was to stop
hooding and 1 gave out the order for it to stop and

I expected it to stop.

Did you give that order to your chief of staff?

Chief of staff, yes.

And you would have expected him to cascade it in the
usual way?

Yes.

And your intention, anyway, was that it should apply
throughout your area of operation?

Yes.

You tell us iIn your statement at the end of

paragraph 49 -- may we have that please at BMIO7395 --
about halfway down that section of the paragraph,
General:

"For me, as a matter of operational policy, we
simply did not want to be hooding our prisoners in any
circumstances. Therefore 1 decided that from then on,
hooding was not to be used. However, 1 also said that
if anyone thought that they did need to hood for
security or operational reasons, then they could apply
to division for permission to do so, and make the case,
but the general position was to be no hooding under any
circumstances."

Was that the order that you gave to the chief of
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staff or did you give him what I may call the plain
unvarnished ''no hooding"™ order?

No, he would know that the -- there was this opportunity
for an exception. The reason for that was that those
people who argued for the use of hoods as a means of
depriving sight wanted to leave that opportunity
present. Therefore, having been given contradictory
legal advice, although I took a line which clearly
nobody would say was -- my order was clearly legal to
anybody, nobody could have said it was illegal -- but in
order to enable somebody, for whatever -- an operational
reason -- could come back to me or my headquarters, and
iT they could present a case for our consideration, then
we might make an exception. But no such case was
presented.

No such case was ever presented in your time?

In my time.

No. Again, bearing in mind the use of ciphers rather
than names where it may be appropriate, who at these
meetings, before your order, was advancing the case that
there were operational reasons why hooding may be
necessary even as a last resort?

It was coming on the legal chain, but it was being
reported to me by Colonel Mercer because these -- we

were in separate geographical places, so he was fairly
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reporting his view and other legal views. And within
the intelligence community there was also a difference
of opinion as to doctrine, training and practice.

So was there, coming from the intelligence community, as
you put it, the suggestion that this --

Elements of 1it.

Elements of it that this might be a procedure which
would be needed in the future?

Yes, to be quite honest, 1 can"t remember who it was
because that person, as | recall, wasn®t addressing
themselves directly to me, but through intermediaries.
Now, as far as you were concerned, then, your chief of
staff would have cascaded that order down?

Yes.

Did you know, at the time of issuing that order, that
there were troops on the ground who, at least so far as
they told this Inquiry, believed that it was a standard
operating procedure to hood prisoners at the point of
capture?

I didn"t know at the time.

But you know that now?

I now know it, yes.

IT that were the case -- and it is really why | asked
you the question some little time ago now -- it would

have been desirable, wouldn®"t it, if that standard
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operating procedure were being changed from "You may
hood at the point of capture' to "You may not hood at
all" -- i1t would have been desirable that that should
have been cascaded down in a form which was unmistakable
and therefore perhaps desirably in writing?

I haven"t actually seen a standard operating procedure
telling people to use hoods at the point of capture.
Well, that is another issue.

Therefore, as | haven™t seen one and | haven™t seen

one -- there wasn"t a standard operating procedure to
change.

Well, if the soldiers on the ground believed that they
were operating a standard operating procedure, whether
they had seen it or not -- perhaps they wouldn®"t expect
to -- if such were the case, it would have been
desirable, wouldn®"t it, that your order should have been
cascaded down clearly and therefore desirably in
writing?

At the time 1 didn"t know that was the practice,
therefore, at the time, i1t didn"t seem -- 1 didn"t seem
to make -- it didn"t seem to me that | needed to make an
emphasis on this order. 1 earlier described that
sometimes, if I felt there was a need, 1 would have made
an emphasis and directed in some way how this must reach

every soldier in the division, but at the time
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I didn"t —- 1 didn"t know that this was happening and

I didn"t feel that it was necessary to put the emphasis
on the order.

Forgetting standard operating procedure, General, if it
were the practice extensively for prisoners to be hooded
at the point of capture by soldiers on the ground and
had you known that, you would have wished your order to

have gone out in writing. Would that be right?
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Yes, if 1 had known that.

It may be thought surprising --

Well, could 1 correct that? 1 would have wished my
order have been cascaded thoroughly. It needn®"t have
been in writing.

But that might be one sensible way of doing it?

It might have been.

It might be thought surprising, if soldiers under your
command, as GOC, were hooding at the point of capture
routinely, as the Inquiry has been told by many they
were, that you didn®t know about it; would you agree?
What was the question again?

It might be said to be surprising that you didn®t know
about that practice.

It would be surprising, 1 think, for the GOC to be
present at the point of capture.

Well, that is another matter too, | understand. But do
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you not find it surprising, if it were going on as

a regular operating procedure, that you didn®"t know
about it?

I didn"t see it and I -- 1 didn"t see prisoners being
handled, other than in the prisoner of war handling
organisation.

IT members of your staff had seen it, would you have
expected them to bring hooding to your attention?

Oh, yes, if anybody -- if people -- certainly after

I had given the order, I would expect people to have
made sure that the order was being complied with and to
have taken action appropriately if the order was not
being complied with.

Just dealing with that latter point, if you can help us
or comment at all: it would appear to the Inquiry from
all the evidence that has now been heard that your order
is likely to have been given on or about 3 April. If it
is the case that subsequently -- and again the Inquiry
has heard quite a lot of evidence -- that order appears
not to have been carried through by soldiers on the
ground at least in a number of iInstances, that is to say
the order was not being complied with, and there is the
suggestion that the order had not been received, indeed,
by some units, how could that have come about and whose

responsibility would it be?
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Well, the communication within the division -- my orders
and the procedures within division are my
responsibility. |1 agree with you, | have seen evidence
that has been shown to me that in some cases my order
has not got through. Equally 1 have seen evidence where
my order has got through. So 1 would suggest that the
order has gone through patchily. That is regrettable.

1 accept full responsibility for that.

Where does --

But I had given out my order, I had given it out as is
perfectly normal within the way we operate and it had
subsequently gone out.

I am not looking necessarily for you, as it were, to pin
the blame on individuals, but within the system, can you
assist as to how your order may have gone out patchily,
where the defects may have occurred?

In my experience, communication is a two-way process and
quite a lot of things go out and get into a bit of

a muddle sometimes. |IFf this had been something that

1 felt was absolutely vital to the prosecution of the
mission, 1°d have given out something very precise and
perhaps would have got on to the radio myself at the
evening update and given out the instruction, which

I often did. But it wasn"t something that struck me --

this was an issue that wasn"t, at the time, something
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which was causing me enormous concern.

So 1t wasn"t an issue which was, if you like, at the top
of your priority list?

Correct, at the time.

At the time. We understand you would have had a million
other issues to deal with in the --

Yes.

-- situation that the Inquiry has now heard much about.
Accepting that, General, would you now accept that,
perhaps, not just that issue, but prisoner handling did
not have the priority that perhaps it ought to have had?
Well, with the benefit of hindsight, we wouldn"t be here
today if there wasn"t a problem. But, at the time there
had been no lessons that | was aware of from recent
operations where the prisoner of war handling had been
an issue -- and 1 am thinking of Kosovos, Bosnias,

East Timor -- 1 could go on -- and indeed it would be
Operation Granby, the previous operation in lraq.

Yes.

We had looked at the lessons learnt in that operation
and the key point was to make sure that the Prisoner of
War Handling Organisation was factored in early and that
you had sufficient forces to be able to deal with the
numbers of prisoners that you were likely to receive.

That was actually probably my biggest concern about the

39



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Prisoner of War Handling Organisation.

As we looked at those documents earlier on.

Indeed.

Yes. That was the war-fighting phase and the concerns
that you had.

Yes.

At paragraphs 51 and 52 of your statement -- may | just
take you to that please -- you say in the middle of
paragraph 51:

... In retrospect it now seems very significant,
but at the time it was a matter of detail that 1 did not
need to bring to the attention of higher command."

That i1s this question of hooding. So you say in
that paragraph that you didn"t have any discussion with
the NCC or others in the chain of command above about
your order to stop hooding.

No, because at the time it wasn®"t an issue that I felt
warranted that level of discussion.
You do go on to say in the paragraph:

"1 was aware that following my decision ..."

Just pausing there, you were aware before you made
your decision also, weren"t you, from the evidence you
have given us?

Yes.

. discussion took place among the lawyers at division
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and NCC about hooding, but nothing was brought to my
attention about the decision | had made."

You go on in paragraph 52 to refer to
Colonel Mercer®s letter and witnessing hooded and

stressed prisoners. You don"t recall that, do you?

No.
But what you do recall -- and you have told us now
a number of times -- is that this was obviously an issue

which raised divisions, both legally and amongst, if you
like, the soldiers, as to whether hooding was or wasn"t
legal and as to whether hooding should or shouldn®t be
retained as part of the armoury, if you like, for
whatever tactical operation reasons. These were real
issues, weren"t they, that were being --

They were. There was a legal issue and amongst a very
small community of soldiers in the tactical questioning
area, ie the intelligence corps community, not amongst
soldiers generally.

Did it not occur to you, General, given that there was
this debate, legal and the tactical, if you like, that
this was a matter that ought to be staffed up, as

1 think the term is, perhaps for further advice, perhaps
up to Government level or to Attorney level, to get

a definitive view as to what the law was?

It was being discussed. | didn"t need to raise it
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because I knew it was being discussed by the legal
because I was told what the legal advisers at various
levels were saying and | was aware that the legal debate
was going on at the higher level.

So was it your understanding or belief that this was

a decision that was likely to be taken at the highest
level, to go up to the Attorney or to ministers?

IT necessary. That would be for the lawyers to --
because --

Forgive me, was that your understanding at the time,
General?

Yes, because one of the lawyers -- it was reported to me
that one of the lawyers was going to take the matter

up -- me having given my order -- but 1 was comfortable
because my order was comprehensively legal. Nobody
thought that the order 1 had given was in any way
illegal. ITf I had given the order -- against
contradictory advice 1 had given the order that it could
continue, then I most certainly would have gone up the
chain because 1 had given an order that some people had
regarded as illegal. But nobody regarded my order as
illegal and therefore 1 didn"t need to refer to anybody.
I understand that. 1 am certainly not going to suggest
that your order was in any way illegal. But your

understanding was that the debate was ongoing, both on
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the practical side, if you like, and on the legal side,
and your expectation was that, if necessary, that would
go up to ministers and/or the AG?

Sitting here, yes. 1 don"t think I thought that in
2003. At the end of March 2003, 1 repeat, this was not
at the time itself a hugely important -- a hugely -- not
"important™, but a hugely urgent and adroit question.
May 1 move on then, please, just to take you to a FRAGO,
FRAGO 152. We find that, please, at MOD019145 please.

I know you have seen this document, General, because you
refer to it in your statement to the Inquiry. It is
dated 20 May 2003. Would you have seen FRAGOs of this
kind at the time?

The answer is almost certainly not. What is the date of
this FRAGO?

You can see it in the top left hand, 20 May 2003.

1 had left theatre.

So you would never have seen this, would you, and you
would not have had any part in its preparation or the
policy that led to it?

Well, I had left theatre so 1 can"t comment on that.
Could 1 just take you then, please -- there is just the
one part 1 wanted to take you to -- to the third page of
it and to the second line from the top:

"Under no circumstances should their faces be
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covered ..."
This is in reference to prisoners who were taken.
"_.. as this might impair breathing."
Do you see that?
Yes.
Of course you were gone on 14 or 15 May. This was now
20 May, when this was issued. But my question is to ask
whether you were involved in any policy decision, prior
to the issuing of that FRAGO, arising from any concerns
about hoods having an effect on breathing.
No, after 1 had given my order, the matter was not on my
radar.
And it never came back onto the agenda, did it?
Until 1 heard about Baha Mousa in September.
Do you recall ever being aware of deaths in custody
whilst you were GOC?
I don"t, but in the process of being shown various
pieces for this Inquiry, I have been reminded and, to be
quite honest, 1 don"t -- 1 can™t recall. 1 am hazy.
IT a death in custody had been brought to your
attention, would you have regarded that as being an
important and significant matter for you to deal with?
IT there was any death caused by us -- and certainly in
custody -- 1 would have ensured that it was

investigated. Indeed, in the preparation for this,
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I have seen various bits of evidence and investigations
have been directed and that is right and proper.

So it follows, does it, that no concern as to the
process of handling was brought to your attention, even
arising out of any deaths in custody?

Not within the division, no.

Thank you. Now your own handover in the middle of May
was to Peter Wall, is that right, Major General Wall?
Yes.

You tell us iIn your statement that the handover was very
quick. It follows from all the evidence that you have
given, does it, that you didn"t hand over, as it were,
any concerns that you had about prisoner handling
because you had none?

No, not about prisoner handling. There had been -- the
only issue that -- and 1 can"t remember if 1 talked to
him about it because it might have been settled by then.
There was one issue, but it wasn®"t about handling, it
was about whether, in fact, we should have some
independent legal authority reviewing whether somebody
was to be kept in detention, effectively in internment,

and whether you should have an independent person doing

that, which I thought was a good idea. But that
I can™"t remember the timing, but in the end that idea

did not prevail and it was left, in fact, in the GOC"s
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authority.

Now you have moved over, as we have seen, in May, to the
DCJO role. You became aware in that role, did you, of
the death of Baha Mousa in custody?

Yes.

Do you recall whether you were given the details of what
had happened to him?

No, I wasn"t given the detail.

You obviously knew of his death.

Yes.

Did you know that he had been hooded for perhaps
something approaching 24 hours of the 36 hours or so
that he was in custody?

No, but I knew hooding had been an issue surrounding the
circumstances -- not necessarily the cause -- but there
was an investigation underway. But in the process of
the preliminary hearing, the preliminary reports of his
death, the use of hooding had been raised, yes.

What was your reaction, General, when you heard that?

My reaction was to report to the staff and to the chief
of joint operations that 1 recalled that I had banned
the issue -- 1 had banned the use of hooding way back
during the so-called campaign phase in March, end of
March 2003.

What was your reaction to learning that Baha Mousa had
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died in the custody of British soldiers?

I was appalled that anybody could die whilst in custody
of soldiers and the matter should be properly looked at.
Just one or two other miscellaneous matters to deal
with, please. Were you ever aware, during your time in
Irag, that stress positions were being used by any units
detaining prisoners?

No.

Had you known about that, what would your attitude have
been?

I would have taken action to stop it because it is
inhumane and it is contrary to law.

A matter that you raise in your statement to the

Inquiry -- and 1 want to deal with it, if I may, and try
to deal with it quite briefly -- what you say is your
belief that the evidence which you gave to the Joint
Committee on Human Rights in March 2006 was subsequently
misinterpreted by the committee in their 28th report,
where they suggest, putting it shortly, that you misled
the committee. This is right, isn"t it?

You refer in some detail -- and 1 record it because
your statement will be an exhibit, as you know,
exhibited on the Inquiry"s website -- to this matter at
paragraphs 78 to 84 of your statement, where you set out

your analysis -- 1 am not going to take you through it
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in line-by-line detail, General, but you there set out
your analysis of the questions that you were asked by
the committee and indeed the answers that you gave.

In summary, is it right to say this? The context of
the relevant questions posed to you by the JCHR related
to an awareness of the five techniques held by
United Kingdom troops in 2006, as you understood it,
after lessons were learnt from the lraq campaign, and
you were not, in fact, speaking to what had or had not
occurred on the ground in lrag in 2003?

Correct.

But in any event, you say, the answers that you gave
were not, as a matter of language, capable of amounting
to an assurance that conditioning techniques were not
used in 2003.

Correct.

So your position iIs -- and you set it out in the
statement and I don"t take it further now because, as
you will appreciate, it is not for the chairman to
determine -- your position is that the JCHR are
therefore mistaken in having construed your answers to
have been any such assurances.

Correct.

Thank you.

Finally just these points, then, please: looking
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back, do you think that, in making your order on or
about 3 April, you should have made it without any
caveat whatsoever, '""Hooding was banned for all
purposes'?

Hooding was banned.

Well, you did give the caveat, didn"t you?

Yes. 1 said -- the only caveat | gave -- hooding was
banned. The caveat was, "ITf somebody wants to come back
and make a case for its use, they can make it"”, but no
such case was made.

And it may be said that leaving the door open, as it
were, in that way was something that you should not have
done because hooding is plainly inhumane and unlawful.
No, because 1| had received legal advice, indirectly,
that some people thought it was lawful. Therefore, as

a matter of command responsibility, if I didn"t give
that caveat, 1 could iIn some way be depriving our troops
of something which they were entitled to do. 1 didn"t
know what it was. So given the conflict, 1 gave out my
order, but 1 did leave room, if somebody could present
a case which was agreed legally and was operationally
sound because | was mistaken in my first judgment, then
I must listen to it. So I thought it was a reasonable
situation because 1 would not wish to deprive soldiers

of legitimate tools in their kit bag.
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MR ELIAS: Thank you, Sir.

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you. 1 expect there will be questions

from other counsel now, General.
Yes, Mr Singh.

Questions by MR SINGH

MR SINGH: Sir, thank you.

General, 1 would like to start with looking at your
training in particular and it may be helpful it we look
at a couple of paragraphs in your witness statement
together, please, at paragraphs 9 and 10, at BMI07384,
at the bottom of that page. You have paragraph 9 --
Yes.

-- where you say, "The term "conditioning® is familiar
to me" and then you refer to the so-called five
techniques. You refer to them being techniques which
can be used prior to questioning and you say that:

"1 am aware that we were accused of using these
techniques in Northern Ireland in the early 1970s and
the subsequent prohibition of their use.™

You also say that you know that they contravene the
European Convention of Human Rights.

Just one question arising from that sentence first,
please. When you say you know that, are you there
giving your knowledge when you wrote this statement or

was that something that you were aware of in 20037
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It was certainly my knowledge when I wrote the
statement. | think, at the time, 1 knew that they were
illegal. 1 am not necessarily sure | could tell you
under which law they were illegal, but I knew they were
illegal because, as a young officer, | had served in
Northern Ireland -- | didn"t get involved in any of
these issues that were going on -- but 1 knew that UK
had been found wanting in this area and a ruling had
come out, so 1 knew that.

Thank you. At the end of paragraph 10, General, you
tell the Inquiry that the source of your knowledge on
conditioning and your belief that these techniques
should not be used is your education, training and
professional development since the late 1970s onwards.
Are you there referring to any specific training or
course that you recall or just general training that, as
it were, all officers --

It would be general training in terms of the individual
training directives that you have to comply with at one
end, which would be every single soldier, to whilst

I was at Staff College, for example.

I see. Can 1 ask, please -- turning to a different
topic -- if we can have a document on the screen,
MOD011447. This appears, on the face of it, to be

a document from commander legal, as we see at the
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bottom -- that was Colonel Mercer -- dated

29 March 2003, and it appears, on the face of it, to be
addressed to you as GOC. Do you see that?

Yes.

Is 1t your evidence to the Inquiry that you did not see
this at the time?

I don"t recall seeing it.

Can we just look at paragraph 6 for a moment, where
Colonel Mercer says that he visited the JFIT and
witnessed a number of prisoners of war who were hooded
and in various stress positions and that he was informed
that this was in accordance with British Army doctrine
on tactical questioning. That doesn®"t jog any memory of
yours?

No.

IT you had seen that at the time, General, what would
your reaction have been?

Seen this document?

Yes.

Well, 1 would have entered a discussion again.

And if you had been told that there were stress
positions that Colonel Mercer had seen at JFIT, what
would you have done about it?

IT 1 had been told there were stress positions being

used, | would have got a clarification from the
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organisation concerned and then 1 would have gone up to
the National Contingent Headquarters, because the

JFIT -- joint —- is a force that operates under their
authority.

You have told the Inquiry in your withess statement that
you didn"t have, as | understand it, discussions with
the NCC about, for example, the ICRC visit to the JFIT.
Is that right?

I don"t recall having the conversation with the National
Contingent Headquarters about any of the handling issues
of prisoners of war. Before combat operations started

I did talk to them about the forces needed for the
Prisoner of War Handling Organisation, which we have
mentioned earlier, but 1 don"t recall at any stage
talking to the NCC about those issues myself.

The Inquiry has heard from several of the witnesses,
including people who were at that time working at the
NCC, that the ICRC had expressed concern at about this
time -- late March/early April 2003 -- about hooding,
but also about what has been described as *harsh
treatment™, including people being out in the sun and
the adoption of stress positions. Do I take it from
your evidence, General, that none of this ever came to
your attention at that time?

That®"s correct.
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Can you help the Inquiry, please, with what your
relationship on a day-to-day basis was with NCC? Would
there have been regular contact?

Yes. 1 spoke to the chief of staff at the NCC every
evening at about 10 o"clock -- that is

General Peter Wall -- and he and 1 held a conversation
probably for about 45 minutes. This was after the more
formal briefings had taken place, when 1 told him what
my real concerns were, what 1 was thinking about, how
the campaign was unfolding and what the really big
issues were.

That was probably 45 minutes each night. That was
after a routine update that we had, at which I would
interject, if it was necessary, the staff routine if
I wanted to make a point of emphasis or raise an issue
that 1 sought clarification. So there was a double
dose, daily communication, and probably every other day
1 would speak to Air Marshal Burridge as well.

General, can 1 ask, please, to look at a document with
you on the screen at MOD052867? That appears to bear
the date at the top of 13 May 2004 and has the heading
"Parliamentary statement on the hooding of prisoners'.

It is not entirely clear, at least on the face of

the document, who is the author of this document. We

don"t have a signature at the end on the next page. But
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what we do see in the second paragraph on the first page

is it says:

"In the meantime, from personal recollection as GOC
(1 Div) and given the information that PJHQ has
available today, please see below the answer [to] your
request."

Have you seen this document before, sir?

In preparation for being at the Inquiry. 1 don®t recall

seeing it at the time.

You are not the author of this document?

I don®"t know.

It is just that you see it appears to be by someone
describing themselves as "GOC 1 Div" and also, in the
next couple of paragraphs, to get a context of it, it

refers to hooding and says that:

"During Op Telic phase 111, the "hooding® of PWs ...

[et cetera] attracted the attention of the
international media and the ICRC. At the end of April
2003, ICRC advice was that this practice should stop
and, other than for particular individual cases,
"hooding® ceased."

Does that jog your memory at all, sir?
No. My memory as to whether I wrote this?
Yes.

No, I have no memory of writing it. It might well have
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been written for me and 1 might well have -- 1"m not
saying | didn"t write it, but I don"t recall it.
CHAIRMAN: 1t looks a bit as if it has your
authorisation, iIf it says "from personal recollection as
GOC (1 Div)™. On the other hand it also includes
information that PJHQ has available to them.

Yes. 1 mean, that is -- well, I can*t -- 1 have seen

this document in the last couple of days --

MR SINGH: 1 understand.

O > O

-- and it didn"t make -- the second sentence --

Were you at PJHQ by this time?

Yes.

So i1t might be that that is the explanation, is it -- if
it were you ...

I understand, of course, General, that somebody else
will often draft documents for you and you will not
necessarily be the author in that personal sense.

Yes, but if I signed it, 1 would make sure that 1 signed
something with which I agreed.

Of course.

IT it is me saying "This is a recollection of GOC", if

I was putting my signature, | would have certainly
checked that. But I think -- it is my recollection, but
whether it was my document or not, I don®"t know.

I see. Can | move to a different topic, please, which
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is later on, when you heard of the death of Baha Mousa.

By that time, as | think you have just told us, you were

at PJHQ.

Yes.

The Inquiry has heard evidence from a person called

Colonel Clapham, Nick Clapham. Do you remember him?

Yes.

Can 1 just ask, please, for a couple of passages in his

witness statement to be put on the screen? It starts at

BMI06511, just to put it in context. |In paragraph 76,

General, he refers to you by name in the fourth line of

that paragraph. |If you could please just look at that

so that you have this in mind.

Yes.

Then he refers to you again over the page at

paragraph 79 and also at paragraph 80 his evidence is:
"My advice was discussed at the meeting which Major

General Brims attended ... and he was content with it."
The Inquiry has heard -- 1 don"t need to go to it

unless you would like me to -- from Colonel Clapham

giving oral evidence, that in the discussions about

hooding after the death of Baha Mousa, there were three

significant players. He said that they were himself,

Colonel Duncan and you. Would you describe yourself as

a significant player in those discussions?
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Yes.

Can we please look at the email which he is there
referring to, which we can see at MOD022183? As is
often the case, General, the emails are, of course, in
reverse chronological order, so to get the first one, we
actually look at the bottom of that page and then have
to go over the page to see it. Can we just, First of
all, see in the -- forgive me, ITf we can go back a page
of the screen -- to see who it was copied to, this
bottom email. It is dated 17 September and do you see
in the third line of the "cc'" section that there is

a reference to ""PJHQ™, ''DCJO', "Ops MAS"? Was that your
military assistant?

Yes.

Thank you. Have you read this email?

Yes, In preparation for appearing today.

By all means take time to remind yourself of its content
iT you wish, sir. Perhaps we can just look at it over
the page, as well, to help the witness.

Yes. Yes.

General, you see there that Colonel Clapham at least
appears to be saying that his understanding was that
sight deprivation could have two purposes: one, if | can
summarise, IS a security purpose; the other one is on

grounds of disorientation. Does that ring any bells
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with you?

Yes. 1 recall -- and 1 continue to recall -- there
still remains a legal debate going on. When this issue
came up, | received a number of emails, some of which
had been brought to my attention in preparation for
coming today. My view remained unchanged. 1 reflected
with CJO General Reith and he issued his instruction
thereafter.

General, were you aware, in 2003, that one of the
purposes of sight deprivation of detainees was to
disorientate them?

I was -- no. Sorry, do you mean was | aware in 2003
that we were using those techniques to disorientate
people?

Yes.

No, I wasn"t. Am I aware afterwards that somebody
suggested to me that it might be for that? That"s the
first time 1 come to 1t. But I personally think It is
wrong and hence where we go.

I understand. The final topic 1 would like to ask you
about, General, is to do with paragraph 74 of your

witness statement. That is at BMI07403. It is

particularly the first half of paragraph 74, if you want

to remind yourself, sir, of what you said.

Can you help me, General, with how I should
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understand what the chain of command concerning the
intelligence community was? You say there that it had
its own specialist chain of command as well as the 1 Div
chain of command. 1 am a lay person, sir, so forgive
me, but was i1t that there were two vertical lines of
command and never the twain shall meet or did they --
No, they meet.

Where do they meet, sir?

You can have pure command, which I exercised over all

1 Div troops, but 1 Div troops also had functional
commanders. So the functional commander, save for the
communications, comes down the Royal Signals
communication line or the artillery functional command
is exercised down the artillery chain of command as well
as down the pure command of the operation command. That
applies within the intelligence community, with, in
addition, iIn this case, the Tull intelligence piece,
including the JFIT, coming together under the NCC
commander because, during combat operations, the joint
forces belong to the national contingent commander.
Forgive me if 1 have not followed that correctly, 1 just
want to understand that I have. Does it follow that the
two lines of command, as it were, would not have met at
all below your level, but above your level?

Some of them met at my level --
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Some of them did?

Some of them met at my level for intelligence. Some of
them met at my level, some of them met at NCC.

I understand. Finally this, General, if | may: earlier
this morning you gave evidence to the Inquiry in the
context of questions about hooding that Mr Elias put to
you and your deciding, having heard a variety of views,
to ban hooding. |1 think you said that within the
intelligence community there was also a difference of
opinion as to what you called "doctrine, training and
practice”. Can you help us a little more by explaining
what you meant by *doctrine, training and practice'?

By "doctrine” 1 mean in what is written in manuals; by
"training”, 1 mean what people were taught in their
training generally and specifically; and "practice",

I mean what they were actually doing on the day, day by
day.

Presumably, General, the phenomenon of soldiers putting
hoods over a prisoner®s head immediately after capture
would not be of direct interest to the intelligence
community, would it, because that is a security matter?
You have explained that for certain security reasons, at
the point of capture, your view is that it can be
legitimate to put a hood on somebody®"s head. Have

I understood that correctly?
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A. Well, it isn"t now.

Q. No, no, but at the time --

A. At the time --

Q. -- before your ban.

A. At the time -- to be quite honest 1 hadn"t thought of
that issue --

Q. I see.

A. -- at the time, at the point of capture. 1 hadn"t

thought of that issue at the point of capture.

Q- I understand. But what I am really trying to
understand, General, if you wouldn®t mind helping me, is
why the intelligence community would have doctrine,
training and practice to do with hooding.

A. Because they handle prisoners of war and they get
involved in the questioning of them.

MR SINGH: 1 see. Thank you, General. Those are my
questions.

THE CHAIRMAN: 1 want to break at about quarter past. It
would be nice to think that we could complete this
witness® evidence by then, but we will see.

Ms Edington?

MS EDINGTON: Sir, I have no questions. My topics have been
covered by others adequately, thank you.

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you. Sorry, Ms Dobbin, 1 should have

asked you first.
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Questions by MS DOBBIN

MS DOBBIN: May 1 just ask you this? In terms of the

THE

caveat, iIf I can call it that for convenience, to the
ban on hooding, in terms of what you were leaving the
door open for, were you leaving the door open for
someone to come and make a case for hooding or were you
leaving the door open for applications to be made on

a sort of ongoing basis or on a case-by-case basis?
Either of them. What drove me, as | said earlier on,
was if I had given this -- 1 gave this order out, which
some people said was -- could have said was
over-restrictive, and I didn"t want to give out an order
that potentially deprives our troops of something that
they could legitimately do. And I might have been wrong
in making that decision and therefore 1 left the door
open to somebody to put a case to me and say, "Actually,
you are being overly restrictive in this order™, and
they could put a case to me because, as | said earlier
on, 1 did it as a matter of policy, not of law.
CHAIRMAN: 1 think I have understood that point, I am

bound to say.

MS DOBBIN: Sir, it was really the case-by-case basis that

THE

I was interested in.
CHAIRMAN: Thank you. Mr Evans?

Questions by MR EVANS
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MR EVANS: Thank you, Sir.

General, you said in answer to questions from
Mr Elias that you expected the message that your
soldiers should treat people properly to be sent down to
troops on the ground.
Yes.
You gave an example in your witness statement, iTf I can
just turn that up with you, at BMIO7388, paragraph 21.
You say there that you sought opportunities to check to
see whether the message had got through and you
remember, for example, visiting the Black Watch in about
March 2003. You say that it is not a particularly
sophisticated example. Perhaps you could explain to us
why that gave you reassurance that your message was
getting through.
When 1 visited the Black Watch -- and this was before
combat operations started -- they gave me a briefing and
they drew a cartoon figure of a man and they said --
inside the head they put all the various organisations
which represented Saddam Hussein®s regime and they said,
“"That*"s what we are -- we"ve got to remove the head
whilst controlling the arms'™, which represented the
armed forces, the police and the other security
apparatus, "'so that we can then come back and apply

first aid to the heart, lungs and so forth, and get this
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man back on his feet, even though we have taken off his
head”. And 1 thought that was a brilliant way of
telling me that they understood what we were trying to
do conceptually.

Did you derive from examples such as that that your
divisional intent had been satisfactorily communicated
down to grass roots level?

Yes.

Turning to another topic, you told us of the Iraqgi
prisoner you saw hooded at the prisoner of war facility
and you said that there were documents in evidence which
he was being led past. Can you just explain what you
did see in that respect?

As 1 recall it, he was being led past, and on a table
there were bits of paper, maps.

Can you remember this? Did you see this incident at the
prisoner of war handling facility or at the JFIT?

I can™"t remember.

Do you have any recollection of visiting the JFIT
specifically on that day or not?

I have no recollection and 1 would have thought 1 would
have recalled it if 1 had been there.

When you gave your verbal order to ban hooding at the
beginning of April 2003, did you have any reason to

doubt that it would be disseminated in the normal way
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via your chief of staff?

No, it was normal, routine.

Would you have regarded dissemination over the radio net
as an adequate and appropriate way of disseminating the
order?

Yes.

May we have paragraph 54 of your witness statement on
screen, please? You were taken to a document produced
by Colonel Mercer which you said you didn"t see. Do you
remember the document that demonstrates stress
positions?

Yes.

Was i1t your practice, as you say here, to initial
documents that you had seen?

Yes.

Was there an initial on the document that was produced
to you?

No.

CHAIRMAN: Well, that doesn®"t mean to say that he didn"t
see a document with an initial on it. 1 don"t think
that carries us very much further. |1 dare say you will

make that comment at some other stage.

MR EVANS: Indeed. May I put it this way? Did

Colonel Mercer ever tell you that stress positions had

been used at the JFIT?

66



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

A

A.

I don"t recall it.
In paragraph 55 of your witness statement -- can | put
this to you -- you say that:

"_.. I am certain that if the use of stress
positions had been raised in these terms with me [that
is the terms in the documents that I have just referred
to] 1 would have said that stress positions were
absolutely not to be used. | knew that stress positions
were unlawful, and that they were also contrary to the
purpose and approach of our mission as I set it out in
directive 1. So I am certain that if stress positions
had been raised with me, 1 would have made an order
banning their use, just as | ordered that hooding was
not to be used."

Does that remain your evidence to the Inquiry today?

Yes.

THE CHAIRMAN: It would be very surprising if it didn"t.

MR EVANS: The final matter, please, if | may.

You were asked why it was you thought that your
verbal order, your oral order, banning hooding had gone
out patchily. Can I ask you this? What was occupying
your attention when you decided to ban hooding on about
3 April 2003?

I think the order -- my decision was at the end of

March. At the end of March, my whole focus was on
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achieving the mission, which was securing the flank as
the American armed forces moved north towards Baghdad.
We had to hold some vital ground to achieve that. We
had to hold the oil infrastructure, which we and the
Americans had captured, and | was being asked down the
American chain of command, "Are you holding the oil
infrastructure?'” -- we got almost that daily question,
and we did, of course.

I had to deal with the possibility of a humanitarian
disaster and, above all, my greatest concern was the use
of a chemical weapon. 1f a chemical weapon had been
fired into Basra, even if it was just one -- and you
potentially would have a city of a million and a quarter
people in panic -- how were we going to achieve that and
the logistics to be able to deal with those people.

I was going to have to get into the urban areas,

Al Zubyr, which I think I got into around about that
time -- 1 can"t remember -- but certainly 1 was going to
have to get into Basra at some stage.

These were the things that were on my mind, and
finally getting into the urban areas, | was desperately
trying to do it without trashing the place, without
spilling too much blood, British or lragi.

Finally this: where physically was the division at the

end of March/early April 20037
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The headquarters?

Yes.

It was in the desert.

And you were living effectively out of vehicles at that
stage?

Yes.

MR EVANS: Yes, thank you very much, Sir.

THE CHAIRMAN: Mr Elias?

MR ELIAS: No further questions. Thank you, Sir.

Questions by THE CHAIRMAN

THE CHAIRMAN: Just the one thing 1 want to ask you,

General, is this: around about the time that you were
going into lraq, if anybody had said to you, "ls there
a danger of soldiers beating up people whom they have

captured?', what would you have said?

A. 1"d have said "No, because they know it"s wrong'". There
will always be some people who break the law, but the
vast majority of soldiers know the law and they also
know what the right thing to do is, and that we have
a system of a rank structure and supervision,
particularly with the NCOs, and where things go wrong
and people start operating improperly, that should be
corrected on the spot.

THE CHAIRMAN: Yes. 1 see.

Thank you very much for coming to the Inquiry.
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Those are all the questions that we have for you. 1 am
grateful to you for coming and I am grateful to you for
providing all the evidence that you have and taking the
time to read into it before coming here.

You are now free to go. Thank you very much. We
will have a quarter-of-an-hour break.

MR ELIAS: Thank you, Sir.

(11.14 am)

(A short break)

(11.28 pm)

THE CHAIRMAN: Yes, Mr Moss.

MR MOSS: Thank you, Sir. 1 call Lieutenant General Sir
Graeme Lamb, please.

THE CHAIRMAN: General. Could you be kind enough to stand
up, please, and I will ask that you take the oath?

A_ Sir.

GRAEME CAMERON MAXWELL LAMB (affirmed)

THE CHAIRMAN: General, please sit down. May 1 ask you to
make yourself as comfortable as you can in that
witness-box and I would be extremely grateful if you
would speak into the microphone so that we can all hear
what you have to say. Thank you.

A. Thank you, Sir.

Questions by MR MOSS

MR MOSS: General, can you start by giving the Inquiry your
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full name, please?

Graeme Cameron Maxwell Lamb.

Can you take up the hard copy of your witness statement
which should be in that folder in front of you? |If you
look at the last page -- we have it at our BM104923 --
do we see that that is a statement that you were
providing to this Inquiry on 2 October of last year?
That®s correct.

When you signed that statement, were you telling the
Inquiry that the contents of the statement were true to
the best of your knowledge and belief?

That"s correct.

Thank you. General, everybody in this room -- the
chairman and all the lawyers -- have had the opportunity
to read your statement and all the documents to which
you refer. My task, as | am sure you understand, is
just to take you to some topics arising out of your
statement.

Could 1 start, please, albeit briefly, with your
career background? I will not, General, ask you to
detail all of your career background, save to note that,
unsurprisingly, you have extremely wide experience of
command at different levels in different theatres and in
different roles; that is right, isn"t it?

Sir, that is correct.
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1 think for the purposes of this Inquiry, it may be more
relevant if | just ask you this: it is right, isn"t it,
that you yourself have direct experience of serving as
the commanding officer of a battalion --

Yes.

-- having commanded, as 1 understand it, the

1st Battalion of the Queen®s Own Highlanders -- was it
from 19917

I need to check the date, but it was certainly the
Queen®s Own Highlanders and it was around the period
199171992 through to 1994.

I think you also served in the mid-1990s as the brigade
commander for 5th Airborne Brigade; is that right?
That"s correct. That was from 1996 to 1998.

Thank you. Prior to July 2003, 1 think it is right that
you had been in a different post within the Ministry of
Defence. 1T 1 have understood the chronology correctly,
you then took over the post of general officer
commanding 3 (UK) Division, joining the division in lIraq
on about 10 or 11 July 2003. 1Is that right?

That"s correct, sir.

Thank you. As the Inquiry has heard already, you had

a dual role, did you not, because as well as being the
general officer commanding 3 (UK) Division, you were

also commanding the Multinational Division (South-East),
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of which 3 UK was the largest contingent?

That is correct, of the four provinces and around as,
I recall, 11 different nations.

I will come back to some of the complexities, albeit
briefly, that that involved, if I may. 1 think It is
right, finally on your career, General, that since
signing your statement you have left the army.

That is correct. 1 am retired.

Having left with the rank of lieutenant general?
That"s correct.

Thank you. May I turn then, please, to your training?
You tell us that, in terms of the general training you
received in the law of armed conflict and the

Geneva Conventions, the clear underlying message that
you received was that prisoners should be treated
humanely; is that right?

That i1s absolutely correct.

In terms of annual training in the law of armed
conflict, do you recall i1t ever descending to the level
of detail whereby sight deprivation would be discussed
in annual LOAC training?

I probably finished my last periods of general Geneva
Convention LOAC training in the 1970s. During that
time, then, one would have covered quite specifically

what the rules and regulations were, but of course, in
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1970, I was also deployed in —-- in the 1970s deployed in
Northern lIreland, and so the issues that you raised why
were known.

You tell us in your statement that you were aware of the
Heath ruling, for example; i1s that right?

of ...7?

The Heath ruling.

Yes, I did.

Thank you. |If we could look at paragraph 13 of your
statement, please, at BMI0O4911. You tell us there that
the only times that you have come across hooding and
stress positions and white noise and sleep deprivation
was in the course of resistance to interrogation
training which you were, yourself, involved in; is that
right?

This is not the only time 1 have come across these.

This is the only time 1 experienced it.

Yes. You say that you were reminded of those matters in
resistance to interrogation training that you had before
going to various wars and operations, a bit further on
in paragraph 13; is that right?

Correct. This training was about resisting what 1 would
consider to be the inhumane treatment. Before 1 went on
operations and/or to the various campaigns and wars that

I have been involved in, then one was reminded of the
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resistance to interrogation, of which some of the
techniques had changed over time.

May 1 ask you then about the practical exercise of
resistance to interrogation which you say you
experienced the once. Towards the bottom of your
paragraph 13, General, you say that it was emphasised
that such resistance to interrogation training was not
a lesson in how to interrogate. 1 appreciate it was

a long time ago, but can you remember how and in what
way that was actually made clear?

1 think in the title and the course, which was about
three weeks long, as | recall, was about resisting
interrogation. It was never suggested in any way that
this would be the way that we would act and it was
contrary to LOAC and Geneva Convention training that

I had received.

Of course correct me it I am wrong, but you clearly
understood i1t that this was teaching how to resist what
a non-Geneva Convention compliant enemy might do to you
and not teaching you in what British forces may do to
their own prisoners; would that be right?

Absolutely, sir.

Can you remember -- please don"t guess -- one way or the

other whether there was a specific warning to that

effect?
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No, I can"t recall that.
Can 1 turn then, please, away from resistance to
interrogation training to look at your own understanding
of the extent to which, if any, the conditioning
techniques -- the five techniques -- might be used by
British forces against prisoners that they had taken.
IT we just look at paragraphs 20 and 21 of your
statement, please, at BMI04914, you set out there the
techniques in question: deprivation of sight, subjection
to stress positions, discomforting levels of noise,
deprivation of food and drink, deprivation of sleep
pending tactical questioning or interrogation. Those
were the techniques that we are looking at, of course.
Can 1 ask you first of all, other than the
deprivation of sight, did you understand whether there
were any circumstances in which stress positions, noise,
deprivation of food and drink or sleep deprivation were
permitted?
No, I could see no circumstances where they would be
acceptable.
I think you suggest in your statement that it was more
nuanced to sight deprivation and whether that may be
permitted. Were there some circumstances in which, as
you understood it, sight deprivation would be

legitimate?
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Yes, | believe it is the case when it is safeguarding
the individuals who are at the point of arrest or in

a processing of the individual. It is safeguarding of
our secure surroundings inside camps and finally, and of
equal Importance, is intimidation from those the
individual would have been arrested with, who may well,
by either comment or by just a visual sign, make it
clear that they would intimidate the individual.

So the dual purposes, as the Inquiry has heard from
quite a number of other witnesses now, are: various
matters relating to operational security -- would that
be right, in the first instance?

Yes it would encompass that. It is people with
surroundings and then it is about the individual himself
not being intimidated.

And a degree of protection for those who have been
arrested?

Correct, because they will go back out in the street,
and if the individual was released, then they could be
seen and/or known.

Where sight deprivation could be used, did you
understand that it was restricted to those two purposes
and for no other purpose?

Correct.

Had you come across any suggestion that sight
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deprivation could legitimately be used as an aid to
interrogation?

No, 1 think that would be inappropriate.

On a slightly different point, had you come across any
suggestion at all iIn your training that where sight
deprivation could legitimately be used for the purposes
of security, it would have a side benefit of prolonging
the shock of capture?

I think that is a sequence of the event. It should not
be the predominant and pre-reason for the hooding.

When you say that, General, do you say that, as it were,
as a matter of deduction that you now appreciate or was
that something that was talked about and was current in
the years prior to Op Telic?

No, to me it was self-evident and it always has been
that that isolation would also prolong the shock of
capture.

Again, just dealing still with your general
understanding, can 1 ask about precautions and
limitations? Should any precautions or limitations be
set if prisoners were to be deprived of their sight?

I think the guidance was -- it is fairly clear in both
LOAC and the Geneva Convention -- and the guidance that
was given is that it was about acting humanely. It is

about not abusing either physically or the mental -- to
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cause physical or mental harm. They are the drivers in
how one then conducts and looks towards these
conditions.
IT we look at paragraph 22 of your statement, you say
there, In the second sentence, that:

"Sight deprivation for the purposes of conditioning

. prior to questioning or interrogation -- in effect,

by distressing them -- is impermissible. But depriving
an individual of sight (and sound) for a short period of
time where necessary for operational security, or for
the safety of the detainee himself or others ... would
be acceptable.™

Your use there of "a short period of time", was that
your understanding prior to Op Telic, that such sight
deprivation should only be for a short period of time?
My view iIs that it is conditions based. So if the
individual is in an open area iInside one of your camped
areas and is held there prior to going into some sort of
detention facility, then 1 would expect that individual
to be to remain deprived of his sight so he could not
then leave the compound and inform others, in fact,
where the dispositions where, where various things were
occurring and the like. So it would be conditions
based. But the driving factor is this one about acting

with respect and dignity and humanity, that as soon as
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is possible the individual should be restored with his
sight, obviously.

Perhaps it is impossible to, as it were, draw the line
in the sand, but, for example, if a prisoner was left
out In the open for hours at an end, with either a
blindfold or a hood on, presumably there comes a time
when that treatment would be unacceptable within an army
base; would that be right?

I would consider that the chain of command and the
individuals would make a judgment that it was now
breaking a boundary that in fact was inhumane, yes.

You were not aware of any definitive guidance setting
out any periods of time -- a matter for judgment; would
that be right?

As | recall, the time limitations on tactical
questioning were —-- | think it was 12 or 14 hours -- and
so there would -- they were the issues of time, rather
than about how long someone should or should not be
deprived of sight.

Thank you. |If we just go on, please, General, to your
paragraph 23. You turn to deal with the means by which
prisoners might be deprived of their sight. 1 think you
are talking here again about your general understanding,
aren"t you, prior to Telic? You say:

... ideally, hoods would not be used, but if there
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were no blacked-out goggles or blindfolds, then
providing that care was taken that a person was able to
breathe, a hood could, in my view, be used for a short
period of time where necessary for security purposes.”
Correct, because 1 have a duty of care to my soldiers as
well as 1 do to the prisoner in question. And in this
case, iT he or she would have been able to either
identify individual soldiers or the surroundings in
which they were secured by or had allowed the individual
to be able to get this transit of sight between two
people who had been lifted up, then that would have been
detrimental to that respective duty of care to my own
soldiers. At the same time I am very clear about the
understanding and the principles of humanity, dignity
and respect that underpins our approach to hooding or
blindfolding.

CHAIRMAN: General, may I ask you to slow down a little
bit Iin your answers?

Sorry, Sir.

CHAIRMAN: Those ladies are giving us a simultaneous
transcript of what you say and it is quite difficult the
faster you go.

My apologies.

CHAIRMAN: It is a common fault or a common

characteristic, if |1 may say.
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MR MOSS: You have given the reasons why the sight

deprivation may be necessary. Forgive me if it is an
obvious question, but why is it that you say that
ideally hoods would not be used as the means to deprive
prisoners of their sight?

I mean, they are a fairly inefficient way. They also
bring with them the possibility of covering your nose
and mouth and therefore could obstruct your breathing
ways. That"s why blacked-out goggles would be and is
the preferred use of providing that sort of blindfold.
The Inquiry knows that following Baha Mousa®s death and
SOl 390 -- which I know you are familiar with -- that
blacked-out goggles were clearly stated to be the
preferred method and used. But earlier on, prior to

Op Telic 2, blacked-out goggles and blindfolds would not
be, would they, standard bits of kit that an infantry
soldier would carry?

No.

So 1T the use of hoods as a means of sight deprivation
was to be avoided ideally, forethought would need to be
applied, wouldn™t it, and a degree of logistics applied
as well to ensure that there was a supply of alternative
means by which soldiers on the ground could deprive
prisoners of their sight?

That would have been a fair and good judgment. It
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wasn"t, as | am aware, before the Baha Mousa and the
2003 invasion, something which was discussed and you had
ready available blacked-out goggles for this particular
need.

Because absent the soldier on the ground having that
kit, whenever the situation of sight deprivation arose
on the ground -- those legitimate security concerns
about which you have spoken -- i1t would become pretty
much an SOP, wouldn®t it, to hood if the soldiers had
nothing else available to use to deprive prisoners of
their sight?

Yes. That is a fair assumption, and the expedient use
of a blindfold in the case of a sandbag or a hood would
be what they would have deported(?) to.

Can 1 just ask you this in general terms? If that is
your understanding of sight deprivation across army
operations, did you give consideration to whether it
would be different in lraq, particularly with the
temperatures in the summertime in lraq, as to whether
hoods could properly be used?

Sir, it did not occur to me, and that is because the
issue had not been raised.

Thank you. May I turn then, please, to your role and to
the chain of command and matters related to It? You

explain in your statement that, as the general officer
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commanding, your role was one of leading the campaign,
but you describe it as being an obligation for you to
set the direction, to set the policy, for the division.
Is that right?

That®s correct.

With, as you describe it, the detail being taken care of
by the relevant staff officers, headed by your chief of
staff?

That is correct, sir.

Now, your chief of staff, now General Barrons, when he
came to the Inquiry, explained that in terms of his
work, particularly at handover and when he first took up
post, was made more difficult by the added complexities
of the multinational aspects of the division.

Presumably those issues significantly affected you as
well as the GOC.

Yes.

Perhaps just in a brief synopsis, can you help us to
understand what additional complexities and work for you
the multinational element brought to your role?

It meant that 1 had, as 1 recall, 11 different nations
which required, therefore, for me to both meet their
presidents, prime ministers and chiefs of staff, for me
to go and visit the troops in question to ensure that

they understood what the mission, our role, was. It
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required an understanding of their own peculiar national
capabilities and weaknesses, so that 1 could ensure the
force was postured In a way that made best sense to the
unfolding and uncertain circumstances that we found
ourselves in.

They were spread across the four provinces of
Dhi Qar, Muthana, Maysan and Basra. And then I had
a responsibility obviously to General Sanchez and the
CPA, in the form of Paul Bremer, up at Baghdad.
The Inquiry has heard in relation to other formations
that, whereas the chief of staff would be largely
headquarters basis, the commander would get out on the
ground as often as possible. Was that the same for the
you, General?
Yes, it was. The reality is that the unenviable task of
being chief of staff means that you spend virtually all
your time in the headquarters, managing both the rear
communications, in this case to PJHQ, and all the
forward communications to the 11 nations, the four
provinces and to Baghdad and the direction we were
getting from our higher command, in this form
General Sanchez.

I would get out in order to try and see -- and seize
opportunities, understand where problems and/or concerns

were arising and to be able to discuss the evolving and
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unfolding campaign as we found ourselves down in the
south, sir.
When, General, you were visiting the troops, so that we
have the flavour of i1t, did it afford you the
opportunity to see forward operations as they were
happening, to see lifts and searches as they were
conducted and patrols, or was it more getting the tone
of what was going on from visiting headquarters and
speaking to troops and headquarters?
It was obviously always visiting the headquarters and
speaking to the chain of command, their leadership and
their own key staff, so they would lay on a various
updating brief. At the same time | would go out on
patrol with all the various units that I had under
command. Now what | tended not to do was put myself at
the point or alongside an unfolding operation.

It is difficult enough as it is 1T you have got, as
a battalion commander, your brigade commander there. |IT
you have your brigade commander and your general officer
commanding there, in effect, in many ways, their
attention is drawn to those people, rather than what
they are trying to achieve in safeguarding (a) their own
people and ensuring a good outcome.
Thank you. The chain of command you have already

touched upon. For you, 1 think, essentially two chains
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of command -- is that right -- the coalition chain of
command to General Sanchez, but your UK chain of command
would have been to General Reith as the CJO.

That"s correct.

Now within your subordinates in the divisional
headquarters, General, you were asked -- and can we
look, please, at paragraph 11 of your statement -- about
who had responsibility in relation to prisoner handling
matters and prisoner treatment. You say there:

"I do not myself know who had particular
responsibility for prisoner handling and treatment
issues. | expect the chief of staff [General]

Barrons would know as he was in charge of managing the
staff."

Can 1 just understand, is it the position that you
don"t know now who had those particular responsibilities
or would you not have known that sort of detail at the
time?

I mean, there is a generic responsibility across all the
branches of command that the directive is as applicable
to them in any one branch, so, for instance, the
personnel branch J1 -- G1, whatever you want to call

it -- in the intelligence branch at G2 and J2 and G3
would all have understood and read that directive and

the implications as it affected them. Who was
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particularly -- who had the point responsibility on
detainee and intervention, then that is what my
statement refers to.

To take it briefly and without going through a whole
series of orders, the Inquiry has seen evidence that in
terms of the lead branch on internment matters, that the
early order, FRAGO 29, from the end of the 1 (UK) Div
tour, referred to G2 having the overall responsibility
for internment and reference to a G2-led G3 ops
responsibility, and then that changing at divisional
level later on in FRAGO 005, with, it seems, at
divisional level, G3 branch or J3 branch taking over
again in the lead. Would you have been familiar with
all of that at the time or would that be something
which, in effect, Colonel Barrons was taking the lead
on?

Colonel Barrons would have been taking the lead on that.
1 would have been entirely comfortable. J3 tends to be
the predominant branch but, as 1 said previously, the
danger of having one point of particularly -- say J2 is
responsible for this, then it allows the other branches
to maybe abdicate their own responsibilities. What is
important is the directive is relevant and the orders
are relevant to all.

Did you have any sense yourself, General, at the time,
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that matters relating to apparently prisoner handling
and internment might be confused as between the
responsibilities of different staff branches?

No.

Just finally on this sub-topic, the Inquiry has also
heard evidence of a significant drawdown in the number
of RMP as between Op Telic 1 and Op Telic 2 from,

1 think, a battalion or thereabouts to a single company
and some evidence suggesting that that was in part an
explanation for why the RMP in Op Telic 2 somewhat
dropped out of the picture in relation to prisoner
handling matters. 1Is that an issue that you were aware
of at the time, a shortage of numbers in RMP?

It was not, as | recall. The decision for that would
have been taken before my arrival. |1 merely worked with
what 1 had.

That was something of a fait accompli by the time that
you were in theatre?

Correct, sir, and that is not abnormal in any one of
these wars or operations. You never have what you want.
Thank you. Can I turn next and briefly, please, to the
handover that you received from General Wall? As you
describe it in your statement, you say that it would
have been relatively short, 24 hours or so. Is there

anything unusual for that in terms of handover at GOC
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level?

No, it was not abnormal, but it could have easily been
a week. It depends on the personalities and what was
occurring. In this case, 3rd Division had arrived,
General Barrons had done the preparation work and
brought the division into place. They had understudied
and, as the Americans would refer -- this left
seat/right seat -- the individual staff officers would
have sat besides their opposite numbers for a period of
time, some number of days, if not weeks, to understand
the roles and specifics. The GOCs turning over in
fairly quick order is not uncommon, sir.

Thank you.

CHAIRMAN: 1 understood from the other generals who have
come here that generals are normally the last to take
over; is that right?

That is often the case, Sir, and in my particular case,
because | was coming back having been fairly busy
beforehand, the idea of us not having two generals iIn
the one space -- we only had one bed. 1 mean there are
some simple logistics and associates. There is only one
close protection team; there is only one set of
telephones and computers. So the idea of sitting and
spending days on each other®s lap would be unreasonable.

But the fact is that you rely upon your staff, you have
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confidence in them, you have built and spent time with
them, you know them and they, therefore, in fact have
the running system in place and one merely goes to pick
out what are the key events as they are occurring and

some issues on personality, sir.

THE CHAIRMAN: Yes.

MR MOSS: I think it is right that you don*t recall prisoner

handling and detainees being an issue that arose during
that fairly brief handover.

It was not in my recollection.

Indeed that you would not really have expected it to
have done so unless there was some particular problem.
Would that be fair?

That is correct, sir.

The impression that one gets from your statement is that
the handover that you received was what you expected,
namely a handover at quite a high general and strategic
level. Would that be fTair?

Again, that is correct, sir.

The Inquiry has been told that Colonel Barrons, as he
was -- General Barrons -- was made aware during the
handover that he received that there had been

a prohibition on hooding during Op Telic 1. | think it
is right, isn"t it, that that"s not something of which

you were aware -- a specific prohibition on hooding --
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at any time prior to Baha Mousa®s death?

I can™"t recall that ever having been raised, sir.

IT It is right that General Barrons was made aware of
that during the handover, is that the sort of
information that you would have expected your chief of
staff to make you aware of?

No, no. He would have made a judgment on the importance
of the information he had been told, the seriousness of
the weakness, and if he felt that it was within his
authorities and delegated to deal with it, change it, he
would have done so. |If he felt it was so important, he
would have raised it to my level. You know, having
worked with a number of chiefs of staff in my time,
Richard Barrons was a very effective chief of staff.
Yes. Just this: it might be said -- as against the
explanation that you have just given, General -- that
since it was your understanding that hoods could be used
in some circumstances, albeit that they were not the
ideal means to deprive prisoners of their sight, that

a specific prohibition on prisoners being hooded was

a change of approach in terms of how prisoners should be
handled and in that sense it might be said that it is
something of which you ought to have been made aware.
What would you say about that?

That would assume that people knew what my views were
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and the issue was not raised to me.
Having dealt with your handover, could we look just
briefly at the context of operations on Op Telic 2?
I will do so briefly because, if I may say so, it is set
out In your statement and indeed in the earlier
statements that you have made and also, to a large
extent, In your evidence to the lragi Inquiry with which
this Inquiry is familiar.

Just so that we have the thrust of it, may we look
at paragraph 7, please, of your statement, BMI049097?
You say there, General, that at the time of the
handover, taking over from 1st Division, that there was
a general optimism, tinged, as you put it, with concern
about how things might turn out. You go on to explain,
don"t you -- without taking you to every line of this
statement -- that the reality was that things started to
unravel quite quickly once you had taken over.
That i1s correct.
The problems being -- 1 am sure this is an
oversimplification -- the difficulties of restoring,
first of all, the basic infrastructure, civilian unrest,
I think which you explain was growing at the time --
Yes.
-- and no doubt interlinked with difficulties in the

infrastructure. And you describe the problems of
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civilian unrest as having both the criminal aspects

to it, but also an iIncrease in attacks against security
force personnel. Would that be right?

That is correct. There was a real danger that we could
have lost very quickly control of Basra in iIts entirety.
All of that aggravated and complicated in a number of
ways by the increasing temperatures in July and August
of that year?

Correct. 1 mean I lost a soldier through heat
exhaustion up in Maysan.

Yes. Quite apart from the ferocious conditions for
soldiers, the increase in temperatures brought
pressures, did they not, in terms of a lack of
refrigeration and air-conditioning for the civilian
population and leading back in again to more issues
about unrest and so, in some senses, circular problems?
Correct. | remember having a conversation with an lraqi
in the Shia Flats, which was a difficult area in Basra,
whose young daughter had died. He had a fan; there was
no power.

Perhaps we should just look at your paragraph 9,
General, if you will forgive me not going through every
line of the previous paragraph. You say in paragraph 9
that:

"Our troops increasingly found themselves having to
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operate in an extremely dangerous security environment,
in adverse physical conditions and at full stretch. It
was absolutely uncompromising. We were facing

a deteriorating situation of enormous complexity and we
were so far short of being able to solve the problems
that we were all operating at full capacity in difficult
and crude conditions."

You go on to describe how, from your point of view,
at your operational tempo, it was such that you rarely
had more than two or three hours®™ uninterrupted sleep
a day.

I think also, without turning it up, you gave some
statistics on that in a statement that you gave in 2006,
in relation to the increase in the lethal attacks,

I think describing, is this right, 26 lethal attacks in
June, going up to 40 in July and 116 in August. Those
are Tigures you gave and have given on an earlier
occasion. Does that too demonstrate rather graphically
the increasing security problems through the early
months of your period as GOC?

That is correct. 1 can"t recall the figures, but if
they are the ones 1 gave, | would have drawn them on the
basis of fact. So the security situation was
exponentially lifting and becoming increasingly

dangerous. At the same time what | wasn"t going to do
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was pull more British young men and women in until we
began to try and understand why the situation was
collapsing and, therefore, to try and understand what
solution was needed, rather than just calling for more
troops.

So one was caught between the conundrum of not
bringing more troops in until we understood what was
occurring and at the same time actually trying to hold
this somewhat unfolding chaotic situation that we had in
Basra and around the provinces, sir.

Having at least touched upon the context of the
operations, can | turn, then, to orders and instructions
from Op Telic 2 in relation to prisoner handling please?
IT we look at paragraph 15 of your statement, please,
General, we see there that you are telling the

Inquiry -- is this right -- that you were not yourself
involved prior to Baha Mousa®s death in giving any
orders in respect of prisoner handling, but that there
was guidance issued by your headquarters for which you
were ultimately responsible; is that right?

That is correct, sir.

You go on to say -- we needn"t look it up -- but you see
the process by which the detail, once the general policy
had been set -- leaving the detail of such orders and

instruction as being part of the mission command
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approach; would that be right?

Yes, and, of course, in the military, an order is just
that. It is not a suggestion, it is not for comment, it
is an order. It is to be complied with. Fact.

May we just look briefly at MOD019751? General, you
give this order, which is the legal annex, annex M, for
the main concept of operations order, 30 August 2003, as
an example of the high level generic orders that would
be coming from division.

Since you rely on these and refer to these in your
statement, could we just look at them? It is
paragraph 10(c) 1 think, "Apprehension”. Do we see
there that that was setting out at the bottom of 10(c)
that:

"All persons apprehended by coalition forces shall
be treated as a minimum in accordance with the standards
laid down under LOAC for prisoners of war regardless of
their classification.”

So even if prisoners weren"t strictly speaking
prisoners of war, the same protection should apply to
them; would that be right?

That is what was written and that therefore was the
intent, yes.
Again, under "Prisoners of war", in (d), the guidance

which you asked the Inquiry to look at as an example of
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this I think one can see on the right-hand side of the
page:

"The detention and onwards movement of PWs 1is
a national responsibility ... UK guidance ... JWP 1-10."

Then:

"General guidance on the processing of treatment ...
is as follows.

"(1) Treat humanely at all times.”

Then provision of food, medical care, clothing, safe
facilities and so on.

You say, do you, that that is typical of the sort of
divisional level guidance that you would have expected
to set the tone, as it were, in the orders at a high
level?

Correct, and of course that guidance was presented to
all, as I recall, the 11 or so contributing nations that
made up MND(SE).

Now in terms of orders going into further detail and
whether that was necessary or appropriate, can we turn
to that? We should look, please, at your paragraph 16
at BMI04913. You say there, towards the end of the
paragraph, that to you it is obvious that "...
subjecting prisoners to the conditioning techniques in
which the Inquiry is interested (excluding hooding for

security purposes) would be in breach of general
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guidance in J5050 set out above ..."

That is the order we have just looked at.

"_.. iIn particular the injunction to "protect
[prisoners] from physical and mental harm®."

Should the Inquiry understand correctly that what
you were seeking to say there was that it was not
necessary specifically to prohibit, for example, stress
positions because you take the view that It is very
obvious that that is inhumane treatment?
Correct, and the five findings that 1 remember the Heath
Inquiry looked at included those. OFf course I am
talking to ltalians, Dutch, Danish and other Lithuanians
here, to make sure that in fact the clear understanding
is one of humanity, that people should not be physically
and/or mentally harmed. So that guidance was very
important in this guidance, sir.
IT we may look at paragraph 19, again, just looking at
the assertions that you were making in your statement to
the Inquiry, General, what you say is an acceptance of
a personal responsibility for ensuring that adequate
orders, guidance or instructions in matters of prisoner
handling and treatment were provided to those under your
command .

You make the point that that was a duty that

everyone in the chain of command under you had as well.
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You go on to say that, from your position as GOC, you
believe there were sufficiently clear orders and
guidance given to commanders below you in terms of the
approach to take to prisoner handling and treatment; is
that right?

That is my view. The orders also, as | recall, included
the clarity that, if there was suspicious circumstances,
they would be investigated and disciplinary action would
be taken. So there was the underlying threat that 1 not
only expected them to act properly, but more importantly
that if they and/or anyone within their chain of command
acted inappropriately, then they would expect and would
assume disciplinary action, sir.

May we then explore, in relation to your evidence that
the orders were sufficient and clear, just three points
of detail if |1 may? The Ffirst is this: as | am sure you
are now aware, General, you will know that hooding did
arise as an issue in Op Telic 1. You are aware of that
now, aren®"t you, | presume?

I am, sir.

You may know that that led to a verbal order, as

General Brims was telling the Inquiry this morning, and
later FRAGO 152 and a brigade level order with a wider
prohibition on covering prisoners®” faces. Again | think

you will be aware of those matters now, although you
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were not at the time; would that be right?
That is correct, sir.
IT it had proved necessary in Op Telic 1 to give that
clarification and guidance to Op Telic 1 soldiers, would
you not have expected, one way or the other, for that
level of guidance -- getting down, if you like, to the
tactical level of what is done on the ground with hoods
or blindfolding -- but would you not have expected that
detailed guidance one way or the other to have featured
in instructions given in Op Telic 2?
First of all you had a transition of one division to
another. The 1st Division were tired. The second is
that they had predominantly dealt with the situation
that had been a war and, therefore, prisoners of war in
a normal -- as we remember from Granby and elsewhere
under that category -- we were in a situation moving
from phase 111 to phase 1V operations, then this case
allowed us and moved us iIn position where it was more
about internee and detainees. It was about extremists
and Fedayeen. It was the various extremist groups that
were now attacking us, rather than a more classic
prisoner of war.

So that is possibly where the information would
have -- it would not necessarily have flowed from the

1st Division®s conduct of operations to the -- where we
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A

found ourselves in 3rd Division in the middle of the
year, sir.

It may be said, with respect to you, General, that the
difficulty with that is this: there might, in taking
civilian prisoners or detainees in the Op Telic 2 or
phase IV scenario -- there might be an even greater
potential need to deprive prisoners of their sight
because, rather than having prisoners of war, as it
were, on the battlefield and in cages at various stages
as they are sent back along the lines, there is

a greater likelihood of having prisoners being kept at
battalion level detention facilities, where there would
be maps around and so on and where sight deprivation
would be an issue.

Absolutely, and those individuals that we would have
lifted would have been the basis of an intelligence-led
operation or an act of violence against us.

So one comes back, General, to my question as to
whether, looking at it in all fairness, you would have
expected, one way or the other, that order from

Op Telic 1 that hoods were not to be used to feature
somewhere in instructions that were given from the
formation headquarters in Op Telic 2. Would you accept
that?

I have no idea what the passage of information from the
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1st Division to the 3rd Division was. | would expect,
upon the conditions that I found myself in, which was

a developing insurgency in the south, that the
deprivation of sight was a necessary act.

IT necessary -- and 1 don"t seek to challenge that there
might be circumstances in which it would be necessary --
does that not underline all the more the need for the

Op Telic 1 guidance to feature iIn instructions, so, when
you are going to deprive them of sight, use goggles, use
blindfolds, don"t use hoods?

I can"t speak for what was passed across from 1st
Division to 3rd Division.

General Barrons, who says that he was aware of the
prohibition from Op Telic 1, mentioned in the course of
his evidence that an order going out from MND to the
effect of "Don"t hood" might be problematic because of
the multinational element and there might be issues
about whether or not other troop-contributing nations
would actually agree with that stance. Can | just ask
you about that? First of all, was that an issue that
was ever raised with you?

It was not raised with me, no, sir.

Would you agree that that might have been an issue about
giving an MND-wide order, "No hoods'?

It would have required a dialogue between the chief of
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staff and the various troop-contributing nations to see
where there would be a difficulty, if there was one,
with that order then being given. That is why the
importance of the humanity, "protect from physical and
mental harm™, was such an important message in the
orders that were given because they were unambiguous and
presented absolute clarity in how I expected the
individual nations to handle detainees and internees,
sir.
1 follow. May 1 just check and clarify? If there had
been any difficulty in terms of a "'no hoods'" order with
the other troop-contributing nations, would that have
prevented an order coming down the divisional command
for UK troops to 3 (UK) Div to say that British troops
should not hood?
IT there had been a difficulty with the multinational,
it would not have stopped the national responsibility of
giving an order that was appropriate.
Thank you. The second point of detail is this: 1 think
you are familiar with the major order that did come from
divisional level that dealt with internment matters,
FRAGO 5 of 3 September. Can we just look at it at
MOD0226237

General, just to get your bearings, obviously we see

at the top that it is an HQ MND(SE) order.
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Correct.

It is a FRAGO dated 3 September, "Policy for
apprehending, handling and processing of detainees and
internees'. Do you see under the introduction, please,
General, at paragraph 2, that what this order was
purporting to do was to set out, as a policy, the
procedure for the